
IESI Bethlehem Landfill Committee Meeting Minutes 

 

Date:  Thursday, January 18, 2018 

Time:  1:04 p.m. 

Location: Lower Saucon Township Council Meeting Room 

Attendance: Hanover Engineering:  Chris Taylor; Exelon:  Lane Bradley; IESI:  Nick Rogers, Don Hallock & 

Kevin Bodner (Martin and Martin); Priscilla deLeon, Council Liaison; Hazem Hijazi; Member; 

Staff:  Leslie Huhn.  Absent:  Diane Palik, Staff and Neil Ortwein, Member. 

 

Mr. Rogers reviewed the monthly tonnages for December.  

   

 October November December        

MSW 22,781.49 29,701.69 31,017.83 

C&D 4,694.21 3,505.73 3,107.24 

Residual (Total) 3,537.61 1,302.23 1,311.66 

Asbestos 0.0 111.11 57.90 

Out of State (Total) 16,911.72 (54%) 22,094.82 (64%) 23,644.47 (66%) 

Recycle 0 (0%) 0 (0%) 24 (79%) 

No. Trucks 3,139 3,083 3,103 

 

Mrs. deLeon said she’d like to see sludge broken down in this report. She said Mrs. Louder asked the landfill 

officials to the Council meeting and asked about trucks that keep getting lost in Steel City.  Mr. Hallock said that is 

the first time that has happened that he’s aware of.  Mrs. deLeon said the other item was a Form U regarding 

sludge.   

 

Mr. Rogers said they submitted a Form U for sewage sludge, which they are permitted to take.  They did not accept 

it and it wasn’t accepted by DEP.   They have the right to refuse anything; they could accept it, but DEP kicked it 

back to them for a reason, and due to that, we said we aren’t accepting it.  

 

Mrs. deLeon said she did some research and went through the quarterly reports and realized asbestos had its own 

category, but she also realized there’s about five different types of sludge.  Mr. Hallock said when you see the 

sludge in the report, it’s 90% soil and 10% sludge, which is a big difference.  Regarding the Form U and their 

explanation in the minutes, the meeting handouts will now be attached to the minutes.     

 

Mrs. deLeon said she sent Mr. Hallock an email regarding the dates of acceptance of the sludge, and if there were 

any related odor complaints on that particular day.  Mr. Hallock said it was one day in August, there was an 8:30 

a.m. complaint, but they hadn’t accepted the trash until noon.  He also stated they don’t use it as daily cover. 

 

Mr. Rogers said there was a Form U submittal from C. F. Martin & Co. on December 21, 2017 for Plant Trash 

(710). 

 

Mr. Rogers said the Groundwater Trend Analysis sampling was completed by EarthRes Group the week of 

December 18, 2017 and there were no issues.  Mr. Rogers said regarding the Correspondence/Reports, there was an 

abatement system report, Q3 groundwater, Collection Efficiency report, and annual recycling report. 

 

Mr. Rogers said there were two inspections on December 1 and 19, 2017.  There were three Host Municipal 

inspections on December 14 and 28, 2017 and on January 5, 2018.  There were no exceedances.  Mrs. deLeon 

asked if the DEP inspectors are on board and are all trained now.  Mr. Rogers said yes.  They also hired another 

solid waste inspector.   

 

Mr. Rogers said there were 3,103 total trucks with 67 overweight’s, 57 warnings and 10 suspensions.  Mr. Hallock 

said there’s more tonnage for the overweight’s and part of it was from the four to five days of rain.  They are 

working through the process and will meet next week with the transfer stations.  Mrs. deLeon asked if the waste 

covered when they receive it?  Mr. Hallock said it’s tarped and if it does rain, the moisture gets in there.  They do 

recommend waterproof tarps. 
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Mrs. deLeon asked what happened with the complaints on Flint Hill Road?  Mrs. Huhn said in the spring PennDOT 

plans to pave the road.  Mrs. deLeon asked if IESI talked to any of the haulers using Route 412.  Mr. Hallock said 

he did talk to the haulers.  They sent out notices and directions to the landfill, including the time it’s opened, etc. 

 

Mr. Rogers said there were no reports from the LST Police for the month of December.  Mrs. deLeon said last night 

Mrs. Huhn appointed Sgt. Tom Barndt as our new Police Chief.   

 

Mr. Rogers said BRE has been running at full capacity in conjunction with the flare as the main GCCS.  BRE and 

IESI continue to communicate along the SCSFS with any routine or non-routine maintenance to maximize LFG 

production and minimize odors between plant and flares.  Mr. Lane said they were running 50% over the weekend 

and they shut down yesterday.  Today they have one compressor running; and tomorrow will be 100% back on line 

by 4:00 p.m. 

 

Mr. Rogers said the North Slope sedimentation traps are functional and the perimeter road is in good condition.  

The abatement system continues to operate and discharge to the Bethlehem WWTP.  Intermittent malfunctions of 

the well pumps and controls are repaired or replaced as needed.  AB-2R has been re-drilled due to the SE expansion 

and is online.  Mr. Rogers said the leachate collection flow rates continue to be monitored and reported.  

Intermittent malfunctions of the well pumps and controls are repaired or replaced as needed. 

 

Mr. Rogers said there were two radioactive loads for December which were Iodine 131.  The waste stream met 

Level 1 requirements and was disposed of onsite. 

 

Mr. Rogers said the Phase IV construction activities, currently the active disposal area is cell 4B/4D.  Installation of 

five new horizontal collectors have been installed in cell 4-D for odor control and are being monitored.  Mr. Rogers 

said regarding SE Realignment Construction Activities, topsoil and soil continues to be removed and stockpiled for 

Phase II.  The new MSE wall is being constructed and the new citizen drop off area is being constructed.   

 

Mr. Rogers said there were no complaints received by IESI for December 2017 and none to date for January 2018.  

Mr. Hijazi asked when are they going to start accepting waste for the SE Realignment?  Mr. Bodner said that 

depends on Mother Nature.  They are trying to finish the wall and move into the next phase, so probably 

somewhere in the second quarter.  Mr. Taylor asked how far along were they from removing the old soil in the 

piggyback area?  Mr. Bodner said they are 80%.   

 

Mr. Rogers reviewed the Leachate Demand Report for December 2017.  Mr. Rogers said these are accurate 

numbers with all the pipes/meters cleaned and flushed.  Mr. Taylor said the numbers are what we’ve seen 

historically even after the pipes were cleaned out.  He said we will revisit this at the next quarterly meeting. 

 

Mr. Taylor said he took the tour today and asked about the truck wash being worked on.  Mr. Hallock said they 

have a big power washer they can use to wash off the trucks.   

 

Mrs. deLeon asked if they wanted to give an update on the incident with the fire.  Mr. Hallock said he emailed 

Leslie when it happened.  They had one of their cover trucks up at the top of the landfill away from the work face 

dumping a small stockpile and the driver noticed smoke and a flame coming from underneath the truck.  He quickly 

pulled the truck over off the site and tried to put it out with a fire extinguisher and then called the fire department.  

They did their own investigation.  LSTPD took the report and he talked to the fire department and they are working 

with the company to get more information.  Mrs. deLeon said you called 9-1-1.  Mr. Hallock said they called non-

emergency.  Mrs. deLeon said she’s curious why the City of Bethlehem did not respond as they are first responders 

for the landfill.  Mr. Hallock said there were a couple of fire departments there.  He doesn’t know that anything 

different they could have done.   

 

Mrs. deLeon said she looked at the two page chart the Township has for the quarterly reports and when we receive 

documents.  Lauressa made some changes to the wording in the column of the title of the report and there’s an 

updated version. 
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Mrs. deLeon asked if there was any input from the neighbor, Sue Severn.  She asked if IESI negotiated the sale of 

the property.  Mr. Hallock said at this time the property owners are happy living there and do not want to sell.  They 

said if they are ever ready, they will contact the landfill. 

 

Mrs. deLeon said we had talked about the LNG tank that’s going was proposed in Bethlehem, and UGI has since 

lowered the height of the tank; so therefore, it doesn’t need a special exception.  They redid it and the Township 

just received a new application.  They changed the road to Easton Road, which the Township is concerned about 

the truck traffic so we have to review that.   

 

Mrs. deLeon said the Adelphia Pipeline is now on our website and they did file with FERC on Friday.  It’s an 

existing pipeline with natural gas and it’s going next to the tank farm.  There are a lot of people who live in the 

Township and it’s going through their land.  She’s concerned as the pipeline wasn’t built for gas, it was built for 

fluids.   

 

Mr. Hallock said he wanted to confirm that they are going to stay on the same schedule for 2018 for the meetings.  

Mr. Taylor said it will be the same schedule.  Mr. Taylor said the next inspection is February 1, 2018 and February 

15, 2018 at 10:30 a.m. and the meeting is at 1:00 p.m. 

 

The meeting adjourned at 1:53 p.m. 
























